(Name of Program):
Guidance and Discipline Policy - SAMPLE
Dear Parents, 

Your child’s social and emotional well-being is important to us.  We are here to help support your child’s development by setting rules and boundaries, modeling appropriate behavior, and teaching children how to navigate any conflicts that may arise. We do this by practicing natural consequences, positive reinforcement, and intrinsic rewards. Below is our Guidance and Discipline Policy, where you can learn more. And, please let us know if you have any questions!
Adult-Child Interaction

At ___________ (Name of Program) we believe in actively engaging with your child.  We do this by joining in on children’s games and activities, and focusing in on children’s individual interests, often to help them become more engaged in learning. 
Our teachers get down on children’s eye level and seek to make eye contact whenever possible.  There are several methods of communicating with children in early childhood settings that prove beneficial to their development.  By using open-ended questions and scaffolding, we help children to build upon their understanding of the world and begin to think critically. Other methods employed are self-talk and parallel talk as well as the use of repetition and extension when teaching lessons on appropriate behavior:

Hitting/ Hurting Policy

Just like adults, children sometimes experience frustration.  When a child is struggling to find their words, oftentimes they may hit, punch, or kick someone or something.  While we view this in most cases as a natural phase of development and an opportunity to learn how to better communicate, we also are committed to ensuring that every child FEELS SAFE while at school.  As such, while we can empathize with frusration or anger, we need to uphold a firm policy when it comes to any violent or aggressive act.  

When a child hurts another, first we acknowledge and validate each child’s emotions.  We comfort the one hurt, ask if they are okay, if they need a cooling off period, and to tell us in their own words what happened.  Then, we approach the one who hurt get their story.  We encourage the one who was hurt to express their feelings: ex: “You hurt my body when you hit me”.  The one who hurt can then speak, and we continue in this dialogue until a resolution is reached.  We do not force the one who hurt to say “I’m sorry” because oftentimes this leads to insincere apologies and no real resolution.  Instead, we encourage the one who hurt to ask, “What can I do to make you feel better?”, and at that time, the other person can choose to request a hug, an apology, or just to be left alone.  This is called conflict resolution.  The children get very good at this dialogue and over time, begin to resolve problems on their own. We strive to always use postive renforcement whenever possible.

In most circumstances, these conflicts are minor and not frequent.  If a child hurts someone in a significant way, both the child hurt and the one who hurt will have their parents informed of the incident, and staff will fill out an incident report.  If we observe a child hurting others frequently, we will request a meeting with the parents of that child.  The ultimate goal in mind is to ensure every child feels safe at school.  The resolution of such a meeting may be that if the child becomes violent at school, they will either be separated from the other children for a period of time, or a call home will be made for immediate pick up.  Serious cases of frequent violence in which parents are either not willing to work with the school in finding resolution, or behavior strategies put into place have failed may result in termination of enrollment.

Weapon Play


Young children are often fascinated by guns and gun play.  This may come out in the form of pretending to shoot an imaginary gun at someone, making gun or explosion sounds, or even telling another child, ‘I am going to shoot you’.  While every parenting style is different and we understand that some may view this as ‘Boys will be Boys’, we need to protect the values of all the families at our school, and thus there is absolutely zero gun play allowed.  What we tell the children if this occurs is, “Please do not use your hand as a weapon because it makes your friends feel scared”.  If we have asked a child to stop any sort of weapon play and they continue, we ask them to sit out from whatever activity we may be doing until they feel they are ready to try again.  In the unlikely event that this behavior becomes frequent, a meeting may be called with the parents.
Language


Words can sometimes be as harmful as hitting.  Children at this age are testing out different words to see what kind of reaction they get out of another.  As teachers, we model positive language usage, encourage children to participate in group lessons on how to ask for a turn, how to ask someone to leave you alone, and so forth, and we demonstrate positive reinforcement on language.  If a negative language choice is used by a student, we tell them why those words are not okay and offer other choices of words they can use to express their feelings.  We may say something like, “I understand that you feel angry.  But it is never okay to call _____ a dummy.  What can you say instead when you feel angry at ____?”  In this example, we acknowledge the child’s right to feel angry, but that it is not okay to use hurtful language.  Opportunity for resolution is always offered.

